Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 13-15 October 2010 at the Hayes Conference Centre, Swanwick, Derbyshire
Present:

The President, the Vice-President and 50 voting members
Apologies:
David Gamble, David Perkins, John Woosey, David Ingham
In attendance: Anne-Marie Chisem (Minutes), Isha Coke, Liz Clutterbuck and Ben Bradley (administration), Anna Drew (Media Officer)
Observers: 
Peter Phillips, Ted Awty, Gareth Powell

Prayers: 

Opening prayers were led by the President, the Revd Alison Tomlin

Letters:      The Council agreed to send a letter to Norman Mann, the former Chair of the Audit Committee, to thank him for his services.
Note: The minutes of the joint sessions where the Methodist Council met together with the Mission Council of the United Reformed Church are recorded separately.   These minutes are of the sessions where the Methodist Council met on its own.  
Those attending the Council for the first time were particularly welcomed.  
It was noted that Beverley Richardson was attending in place of David Ingham. 

The Assistant Secretary of the Conference, Ken Howcroft, explained that when the 2010 Conference appointed the members of the Council the names of those nominated to represent the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC) on the Council were not available.  The Conference had delegated to the Council the power of making such appointments for the current year. The SRC had now nominated Eden Fletcher and Alison Jackson to represent it. The Council duly appointed them as members of the Council. 

The Assistant Secretary of the Conference also outlined details of additional papers that had not been included in the red booklet and which had been emailed to members of the Council or were tabled at the meeting. 
The Chair announced that following the last Council meeting, proposals about what processes might be established to implement the decision of the Conference to close Wesley College, Bristol had been circulated to members of the Council.  As all 44 responses received were positive, the decision was made to go ahead in the way outlined in those proposals. 
The Chair encouraged people to bring any matters of concern to his attention for future Chair’s Business.  
10.3.1
The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 10-12 April 2010 were agreed subject to the following amendments: 

(a) 10.2.23 Additional sentence at the end of the first full paragraph on page 12 
“...every area of the team.  A concern was expressed about how the Connexion might perceive a move to a London-centric base of the Connexional Team”
(b) Concerns were raised about the accuracy of minute 10.2.13 as to whether the issues of Gender and Sexuality should be combined in a single stakeholder forum. The Assistant Secretary researched the matter further and the minutes were discussed again in session 8 of the second day of the Council meeting.  The Assistant Secretary clarified that the matter had been raised but that the Council had not formally decided to separate the issues into two fora. This had been reported to the Conference, but a Notice of Motion had asked for the matter to be reviewed. As a result of that review two separate fora for issues of (i) Gender and (ii) Sexuality were now being established.
The Council therefore approved the following amendment to the minute:
10.2.13 page 7 additional sentence before “The Council agreed the following resolutions….”

“A concern was raised about issues of Gender and Sexuality being a single stakeholder forum. It was noted that these were interim proposals and that more work would need to be done”.

As a matter arising the Council then agreed the following resolution:

The Council agrees that within the structures relating to Equality and Diversity there should be separate stakeholder fora dealing with issues of Gender and issues of Sexuality, making six fora in all. 
10.3.2
Matters arising from the Council minutes [MC/10/82 (tabled)]


Ken Howcroft presented MC/10/82 which the Council noted.  

10.3.3
Executive action taken by the officers of the Council since it last met

The Council received an oral report from the Assistant Secretary regarding signatures for legal and banking purposes.

10.3.4
Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC) held on 28 April and 9 September 

Ken Wales, as Chair of SRC, presented the minutes of the meeting on 28 April which the Council noted.  The Council also noted key points from the draft minutes of 9 September, including the Scrutiny relating to the development of MIC in London.  SRC has examined MIC proposals and has come to an agreed position with MIC.  The trustees have been instructed to proceed and keep SRC informed of developments.  
Ken Wales confirmed that the Team Focus process evaluation will lead to a substantial report to Council in January. 
Ken Wales highlighted issues from his understanding of how the funding of Venture FX operates.  This scheme is phased over five years, but Venture FX is now in its second year and the Conference had asked for a review to take place in the second year before the funding identified for additional tranches of new postholders is released.  However, the review of Venture FX in this second year could not be completed in time to then start and complete the lengthy process, involving the Stationing rounds, for identifying postholders for the third year.   The Conference wish to have a rolling programme of new posts was therefore in conflict with its desire to have a second year review.   Nevertheless, the strength of work already evidenced to SRC in that scheme and the positive messages signalled about it at every stage of the 2010-11 budget process meant that SRC felt it was right to authorise release of the further £1.3m in the original project budget notified to the Conference to enable the project to maintain its momentum. This £1.3m would be part of the 2011-12 budget and be funded from the Connexional Priority Fund, as is the case for existing budget tranches for VentureFX.   SRC wanted to inform Council of this decision and this meeting would offer members the opportunity to raise any concerns. 
In response to SRC’s concerns about the limited progress towards a three year budget plan, the Secretary for Team Operations, John Ellis, replied that there is a firm intention to do so.  He indicated that consultation about this was underway. He added that consideration would need to be given to income and giving, as well as the future of wok under time limited projects such as VFX.  Due to the complexity of accounting systems, more work is required on the financial data and internal processes to make them consistent with budget presentation.  The aim is to bring to Council, following scrutiny by SRC, some key issues in the first half of 2011 which affect the budget. 
10.3.5 
Connexional Leaders Forum 

The General Secretary, Martyn Atkins, gave an oral report on the recent meeting of the Connexional Leaders’ Forum (CLF).  Regrouping for Mission: Mapping a Way Forward is being steered and shaped by CLF and in the last two and a half years this has focused on circuit reviews and the District Development Enabler (DDE) scheme.  He referred to his report to Conference, and indicated that three meetings of CLF will be held this year, one held already, to look at “a bigger than circuit level” of Methodism – be that a District or Region.  He said they are currently looking at changes already happening in districts and conversations trans-district to identify possible models for the twenty first century of the shape and functions of any entities bigger than circuits.  It was hoped that three conversations would be had by the end of the March CLF, so that relevant models could be identified and contribute to a presentation to the Conference of 2011.  
Concerns were expressed about the role of Council and the potential difficulties of CLF as a consultative rather than governance body taking decisions when dealing with entities larger than circuits; and about CLF’s involvement with policy development, which is not in keeping with the conferring nature of Methodism.  It was suggested that this is a governance issue and a separate working party should be set up to lead on this issue.  The Assistant Secretary stressed that constitutionally it would be the responsibility of the Strategic Leaders or General Secretary to take forward proposals to the Conference or the Council and that there is a clear line of decision making.
The Connexional Treasurer, Andrew Gibbs, asked about the remit of CLF, what it does, or does not do, and if it is a consultative body. The General Secretary replied that it is a group of leaders who meet to explore and express what leadership might mean.  It is a “feed-in body”, where issues are discussed.  He added that it is a place for pastoral support, where chairs can meet, mentor each other and share experience.
The Vice President designate, Ruth Pickles, said that there was confusion about the timetable.  She has been involved in a working party directed by the Conference to explore models for how districts might develop in the north-west region of England.  Every Synod in the north-west would be involved in the consultation. To clarify the situation, the General Secretary said the work in the north-west should continue, and that where models are already developing the CLF needs to locate them in the wider context before proposed models are presented to the Council and/or the Conference.

The General Secretary went on to state that the CLF is sometimes used as a group of experts about what is going on in circuits and districts and in respect of this issue to explore models which may become useful to the whole connexion. It was also acknowledged that DDEs are lay employees with the best overview of the connexion and the skills to engage in development work.  The General Secretary recognised their value and said he and the Head of Discipleship and Ministries would be meeting with them later this month to discuss their contribution.

It was agreed that as we move to consider the ‘bigger than circuit’ issue as a part of the Regrouping for Mission: Mapping A Way Forward programme there is now need for governance oversight.  The Council then agreed that the General Secretary/Secretary of the Conference should bring names for the suggested working party to the January meeting of the Council. 

10.3.6
Introduction to the Joint Meeting of the Methodist Council and the United Reformed Church Mission Council 

The Secretary for Team Operations, John Ellis, as part of the Strategic Oversight Group that had helped shape the event, compared holding a joint meeting of the Councils to conducting an experiment, because it was less predictable and more risky than the usual Council proceedings.  Conference 2008, in parallel with a decision of the URC General Assembly, decided that more energy should be put into working better together with URC, to include a look at resources, overlaps, issues and governance processes.  The Strategic Oversight Group had three main objectives reflected in the programme: 

(i) 
to produce something practical and concrete in response to the Conference and Assembly resolutions;
(ii) for the Councils to get to know each other better, identifying common points or differences, testing myths and being honest; and identifying theological range in each denomination today;
(iii) to see if we can pin down practical areas in which we might be able to move forward, deploy resources differently and do things better together (that we can identify and agree by Friday lunchtime).

10.3.7
Report from the Strategic Leaders
The Secretary for External Relationships, Christine Elliott, gave an oral report which concentrated on two issues of interest to Council.
At the February meeting of the Council, all members were asked to join in a special prayer for Fiji as their Conference was suspended by the ruling military government.  The suspension was later lifted on 27 office holders but not the four leaders (President, General Secretary and two ex presidents).  This is because the two ex-presidents were formally forbidden from attending any meetings.  If they resign then the Church in Fiji would be allowed to have its Conference this year.  However, the government has changed and some things are moving.  The Strategic Leaders still remain concerned about the four officers of the Conference and we should hold them in our prayers while giving thanks that the other 27 are able to continue with their worship.   
Several resolutions arose out of the 2010 Conference in relation to Israel and Palestine.  Papers were sent for use at District Synods in September, which was the best that could be done in such a short period of time.  As yet, no further work has been done regarding providing further materials.  Council members were encouraged to consider using the Kairos document from Christians in Palestine.  The Strategic Leaders will see if a workshop on the Kairos document can be made available before Christmas.  Relations with British Jewry have been fraught and the President has written to the Board of Deputies, but there have been agreed delays in pursuing further conversations owing to Rosh Hashanah and Yom Kippur taking place within the last month.  The President and the Secretary for External Relationships are waiting for an appointment to meet with John Benjamin and Vivian Wineman from the Board of Deputies.  The purpose of the meeting is to listen and hear their concerns.  At the time of the Council meeting the Inter Faith Relations Officer, Joy Barrow, was in Israel on a study tour and further reflection will come out of this trip.  In addition, the Faith and Order Committee will take into account a range of different views in its review of Zionism research, previously considered by the Interfaith group.  Meetings with the Christian and Muslim council of Britain and individual faith groups would also provide plenty to consider. 
10.3.8
Update on progress re: Wesley College Bristol
The Head of Discipleship and Ministries, Doug Swanney, presented MC/10/83, which the Council noted.  Conference in 2010 had decided to close Wesley College Bristol as soon as possible in the most practical way.  As Ex-President David Gamble has been acting as a pastor to the college and staff during this difficult time.  Certain decisions and actions were needed between meetings of the Council. At the SRC in September Jonathan Pye, Principal of Wesley College, had presented his proposals about bringing the educational life of the college to an end.  SRC had considered the recommendations and judged that the educational life of college should be brought to an end at the end of the current academic year.  
The Council were informed that there will be eight self-funding continuing students who will not have finished their courses at that point.  However, there was assurance that from September 2011 a suitable alternative will be provided to these students in Bristol and discussions have been held with Bristol University in this regard. 

The Head of Discipleship and Ministries informed the Council about work that is being done in testing the market for a potential purchaser and the development possibilities for the site.  He stressed that it is a complex and sensitive task. There are five areas of ongoing work.
(i) 
Consultation about the future location and use of the library and historic artefacts 

(ii) Wesley Conference Centre Ltd: Directors of the trading company had met in Bristol that day.  The company will not be able to meet all its liabilities, however, so the Connexional Team will work with them to enable them to meet those financial obligations.
(iii) Procedures for the college’s lay staff: meetings have been held with lay staff and HR support has been given to ensure processes are handled effectively.  In addition, Mark Wakelin has been working with the ordained staff.  
(iv) A meeting was to be held at the college on 15 October regarding the decommissioning of the site.  The intention is to employ expert advice in the form of a project manager who would collaborate with the college council.
(v) The Council approved the creation of a reference group to act as a sounding board for the General Secretary.

In summing up, the Head of Discipleship and Ministries stated that his report is the first of several progress reports to be presented to Council during the current connexional year.  It is intended that work with property consultants including testing the market and development opportunities will be brought back in time for the 2011 Conference to make decisions regarding the future of the college site.  

Ward Jones, Chairs Meeting, thanked the Head of Discipleship and Ministries and stated he was very supportive of everything he had just said.  Nonetheless, Ward Jones said there are issues that need moving along quickly to make sure staff members are not left wondering what is going on. In order to move things along, he and the Head of Discipleship and Ministries will facilitate a meeting with key people in Bristol by mid November to:

(i) 
agree a detailed time-line through to the closure of the college in August 2011;
(ii) agree those posts which should be filled on a temporary basis where staff leave before the end of August 2011;
(iii) agree a process (including dates for interview and appointment) for the appointment of the consultant/project manager envisaged in MC/10/83 para 2.2 page 30.
10.3.9
Update on progress agreed by SRC for a review of the recommendations re Resourcing Mission Office (RMO)
The Head of Support Services, Nick Moore, gave an oral report, which the Council noted.  Council members were reminded about the background to the review, which is part of the Team Focus review process.  The April meeting of the Council had affirmed the decision to close RMO with some property functions remaining in Manchester.  The main concerns expressed at the Conference were not about the substance of the work, but about the impact of having the Connexional Team focused in London, including the perceived loss of expertise. A Notice of Motion adopted at the Conference had instructed Council to review its decision. 
SRC met on 9 September and asked the Head of Support Services to bring information to Council. He therefore intends to present a paper at the next Council meeting in January.  This will allow time for further debate before a decision has to be made.  It was agreed that whatever options Council wishes to take forward, the backing of the tmcp board is needed.  
SRC recognises that formal resolutions will need to be brought to the 2011 Conference.  Consequently there will not be any RMO staff redundancies between now and the Conference.  A staff redundancy consultation period formally ended on 12 October, but may have to re-start around the time of the 2011 Conference.  Although RMO staff will have job security until next year, feelings of uncertainty remain and staff morale in Manchester has been affected.  It is likely that a number of staff will be lost during the year because of this situation, for people may choose to leave of their own accord as they realise another review is imminent.  RMO staff have expressed their gratitude to the President for taking the time to visit them in Manchester. The Head of Support Services advised everyone to be sensitive when interacting with the RMO office as they are undergoing a difficult time.  He acknowledged the professionalism of RMO staff who are to be commended for continuing to work and act in a sensitive manner. 

The President informed the Council of the gratitude expressed by the people she visited in Manchester, particularly in relation to the care, concern and hard work of the Head of Support Services.  

Some Council members expressed concerns about losing valuable expertise and knowledge if the move is made to London and there is no RMO.  Other members touched on the issue of equity between RMO staff and those in London, and that nobody in London was told in the Team Focus process that their new job might be in Manchester.  The view was also expressed that the Team in London has not had sufficient time to settle down to be able to absorb the work from Manchester. It was noted that the report on the review of the Team Focus process is likely to come to the January meeting of the Council.  This will re-enforce the point that the Council, as an employing body, has a duty of care to all staff members.
A question was asked about the evaluation process for points raised at the Conference and how it would be conducted.  Ken Wales explained that the decision recorded in the SRC’s minutes to confirm its support for the original recommendations of the Team Focus review of the Resourcing Mission Office was not a matter of discarding the Conference’s view.  SRC had felt that the Conference had not addressed the positive arguments in last year’s report. It had therefore taken a baseline position that would enable further work to be done and examined by SRC.  He added that any Council member wishing to draw anything to SRC’s attention should do so through him or the General Secretary.

The General Secretary stated that the Conference’s actions could be interpreted in a number of different ways.  Despite taking the Conference transcript into consideration, it is by no means clear what the Conference was asking of Council, so the matter required further consideration.  Council input is needed into the process of reviewing the previous decision, and should take account of the difficulties in using a different set of rules for one group of staff compared with the rules used for others earlier in the Team Focus process.  The report on the review of Team Focus goes up to 2008 and will bring points of learning and proposals forward for future implementation. 

The SRC therefore envisages that the review of the previous decision will happen in various ways.  Everything raised at Conference would be clearly documented and then debated, relating it back to the paper the Council received last April.  The General Secretary and Secretary for Team Operations will also meet with those who proposed the Notice of Motion.  The January meeting of the Council will then evaluate the situation and see if more work is needed before the April Council.

The Assistant Secretary of the Conference drew Council’s attention to the points being made that the SRC was not seeking to undermine Conference, but enable further work.  It was not therefore a foregone conclusion that the views expressed in support of the Notice of Motion at the Conference would be rejected. 
10.3.10 
Transfer of Funds 
The Head of Governance Support, Gareth Powell, presented MC/10/84 and MC/10/84(a) (tabled) and requested Council approval for the transfer of funds.  In 2005 work was carried out to rationalise funds, bequests and investments.  He explained that this is the second phase of this work for the appropriate rationalisation of holding of funds.  The Council acknowledged the volume of work conducted by Sue Haworth.
The Council agreed the recommendations in the following form:
1. The Funds released should be incorporated, as far as possible, into the following funds:




Mission in Britain Fund

   



World Mission Fund

   
 


Fund for Training

    


Fund for the Support of Presbyters and Deacons

    Diaconal Fund
(where legacies have been specifically given for the Methodist Diaconal Order)

   



Fund for Property
2. The Council appoints the Council Chair, Council secretary, Connexional Treasurer and Secretary of the Conference to sign Charity Commission Declarations and other necessary documentation on behalf of the Council, and agrees that any two of them shall sign in each case.
3. The Council resolves that custodian/holding trusteeship of certain assets and properties held by the Trustees for Methodist Connexional Funds Registered (“TMCF”) be transferred to the Trustees for Methodist Church Purposes (TMCP).
4. The Methodist Council resolves that:


i. 
In this resolution, the terms, “the Deed Poll”, “TMCF (R)” and “TMCP”, shall have the meanings set out in the draft deed tabled at the meeting in connection with these resolutions (“the draft Deed”).

ii. 
In exercise of its powers under Standing Order 211(1) on behalf of the Conference, the Deed Poll, The Trustee Act 1925 and every and any other power enabling it, the Methodist Council hereby authorises the execution of the draft Deed whereby TMCP are to be appointed as the custodian trustees of the Properties set out in the Schedule to the draft Deed and of the Units set out in the Appendix to the draft Deed, in place of TMCF (R) to the intent that TMCF (R) are discharged from their duties as trustees of the said Properties and Units, on the terms set out in the draft Deed.

iii. 
That if any assets are found to be held as custodian trustees by TMCF after the date of the draft Deed that a supplemental deed or deeds (if more than one) shall be prepared to appoint TMCP to be the custodian trustees thereof on the same basis (so far as possible) as provided in the draft Deed, and for the avoidance of doubt such supplemental deed or deeds may be executed pursuant to the resolution set under (iii) below, without further resolution of the Council being required. 
iv. 
That any two of their number (the members of the Methodist Council) are authorised to sign the draft Deed and any supplemental deeds relating to assets the trusteeship of which is to be transferred in the future pursuant to the resolution (ii) above) on behalf of themselves and others the members of the Methodist Council in their names and on their behalf in pursuance of Section 82 Charities Act 1993”

5. The council approves the consolidation of any individual Funds from TMCF into TMCP consolidated Fund headings listed above.

6. The Council resolves that custodian/holding trusteeship of certain assets and properties held by MMTA (Methodist Missionary Trust Association) and WMTS WMMTA (Wesleyan Methodist Missionary Trust Association) as holding custodian for the Methodist Missionary Society (MMS) be transferred to the Trustees for Methodist Church Purposes (TMCP).

7. The Methodist Council resolves:
(a) pursuant to the power referred to, that it agrees to appoint TMCP as the custodian trustees of the Assets referred to in Appendix 6 in the place of MMTA and WMMTA in the terms of a Deed of Appointment [to be prepared] such deed to be entered into as soon as practicable following the meeting and that MMTA and WMMTA are requested and directed to transfer the assets or procure their transfer to TMCP, by doing all such things as may be needed to effect this;

(b) that any two members of the Methodist Council are authorised in pursuance of section 82 Charities Act 1993 (as amended) to execute in the names and on behalf of the members of the Council, assurances or other deeds or instruments for giving effect to transactions to which the trustees are a party, including the Deed of Appointment referred to in the preceding resolution and any documents consequent upon that resolution; and

(c) that a committee of the Methodist Council is formed comprising the Assistant Secretary of the Conference, Connexional treasurer, Secretary of the Conference and Council chair with authority in the names of the members of the Council and on their behalf to appoint TMCP as custodian trustees in the place of MMTA and WMTA of any other assets held by MMTA and WMTA for the World Mission Fund, the custodian trusteeship of which the said committee considers may conveniently be transferred.

8. The Council agrees to remit the capital and revenue of the funds set out in the report to the appropriate authorities in the relevant countries after conducting appropriate checks:

9. The Council authorises any two from the Council Chair, Secretary to the Council, Connexional Treasurer and Secretary of the Conference to sign Charity Commission Declarations and any other necessary documentation on behalf of the Council as may be required.
10. The Council agrees to remit the capital and revenue of the funds held for overseas churches to those churches after conducting appropriate checks.
11. The Council agrees to release the endowment funds (including application to the Charity Commission where necessary) as listed on page 66 below of the Methodist Council papers.
12. The Council resolves to undesignate the balance held in the World Methodist Conference (Account F1180007) – current balance £886.


10.3.11
Selection Criteria for Candidates for presbyteral and diaconal 
ministry

The Council approved MC/10/89.  The Assistant Secretary informed the Council that the selection criteria for presbyteral and diaconal ministry had been approved by the Conference in 2003.  However, a revised set had been published on the website for the current connexional year and forms are already being used by candidates, but are not Conference approved.  He therefore asked the Council to approve the revised version for this connexional year only to legitimise the process that is already underway.  He added that work is being done more generally on the criteria as part of the Fruitful Field project, and so more in depth work would be submitted to Council and Conference next year. 

Members of the Council raised a number of concerns about the revised criteria and the candidating processes. They were encouraged by the Assistant Secretary of the Conference to speak directly to the Head of Discipleship and Ministries with any additional input and feed into the longer process, as it was not deemed fruitful for Council to debate criteria at this meeting.

The Council approved the following resolution:

The Council agrees to the use of the revised version of the selection criteria for the connexional year 2010-11, and directs that further work be undertaken on them in the light of the project Fruitful Field previously commissioned.

10.3.12
Development and Personnel Sub-Committee of the SRC

The Head of Support Services presented MC/10/86.  The Methodist Council is an employer of lay employees who are not in the Connexional Team but does not have a definitive list of all employees and contracts are not held centrally.  The Development and Personnel (D&P) Sub-Committee will take this work forward to ensure that the Council has proper oversight of all its employees.  The D&P sub-committee will work in parallel with the Finance Sub-Committee of SRC, relate to the D&P team at MCH and will provide a single point of authorisation.  The D&P Sub-Committee would not lead to another level of management for the Connexional Team as it will principally cover areas not relating to the Connexional Team and handle some questions currently remitted to the SRC. 

A question was raised about the membership of the sub-committee (p72) and whether the reference to “Chair” meant a District Chair. It was confirmed that it would necessarily be such.  

In response to a query about stationing, it was stated that when and where appropriate the sub-committee would make recommendations on behalf of the Council to the Stationing Committee about putting a minister or deacon in a particular place, but would not be stationing people itself. 

It was noted that one of the duties of the D&P sub-committee would be to ensure that appropriate personnel systems and practices are in place within every Methodist Council employing body. 

The question was raised about whether the D&P Sub-Committee should convene as an appeals panel or whether that should be a separate body.  It was noted that we already have a system for appeals in respect of appeals by employees in the Connexional Team. They are conducted through a separate sub-committee of SRC, and therefore the same practice is implied here. 

The Council noted the report.

10.3.13
Committee membership lists 
It was requested that this item be discussed separately from the En Bloc items.  The Council received MC/10/90 and MC/10/90(a) which detailed Committees appointed by the Council. 
Attention was drawn to page 114 regarding the World Methodist Committee (SO 335).  The Assistant Secretary reported that this list was not correct and it would be amended.  He explained that the Conference makes the appointments to the World Methodist Committee and not the Council. 
Alison Jackson was proposed as Chair of the SRC Development & Personnel Sub-Committee and the Council approved this appointment.

The General Secretary reminded Council of Resolution 28/5 from Conference which directed the ongoing work of the F&O committee’s membership working party.  A meeting took place and ways forward were considered and it was concluded that membership needs to be re-imagined in an exciting and contemporary context.  This will involve apologetics and a challenge to communicate the freshness of developing discipleship through a membership commitment. 
Two options were given, the first being a Conference report and the second, which was recommended by the General Secretary, to allow the group to continue to meet and produce something more creative, either a book and/or web-based material and then report progress to Council.  It was agreed that Peter Phillips and Joanne Cox would drive this work forward and bring to a future meeting of the ‘membership working party’ a list of issues for engagement.
The Council approved the report, which fulfils resolution 28/5 and agreed for the work to continue as recommended. 
10.3.14
Governance Scrutiny Group for the Connexional Grants Committee [MC/10/91]

The Council agreed the following resolution:


Methodist Council approves the Terms of Reference of the Connexional Grants Governance Scrutiny Group.  

10.3.15
Authorisation and Delegations [MC/10/92]


The Council agreed the following resolution:


The Council makes the authorisations and delegations as set out in the report. 
10.3.16
Conference 2012 [MC/10/93]


The Council agreed the following resolutions:


The Council

(i) 
welcomes the identification of Plymouth as the venue for the 2012 Conference;

(ii) authorises the relevant officers to negotiate and sign suitable contracts;

(iii) recommends to the 2011 Conference that the 2012 Conference meet in Plymouth from 28 June 2012 to 5 July 2012.

10.3.17
ACT Alliance Observer Status Renewal (WCC)
The Council noted MC/10/94 and approved the request for the Methodist Church to continue its observer membership of ACT Alliance.

10.3.18
Wesley House Trustees [MC/10/95] (tabled)

The Council confirmed the membership of the Trust as set out in the paper. 

10.3.19
Fernley Hartley Trust 

The Council appointed Philip Luscombe and Peter Briggs as additional trustees. 
10.3.20
 Confidential Item
10.3.21
Workload Issues

The Secretary for Team Operations presented MC/10/85 which the Council noted. A discussion was held two weeks ago with CLF which explored other ideas and once they have been considered more fully, these proposals will be brought to Council in January.  John Ellis thanked people for their contributions since the last Council meeting which had been helpful.
10.3.22
Connexional Team Work 2009-10

The Council noted MC/10/87 which included a summary of Connexional Team work in 2009-10 and a full list of outstanding work from previous conferences.

10.3.23
Connexional Team Priorities 2010-11
The Secretary for Team Operations presented MC/10/88, which the Council discussed.  
There were concerns raised about the omission of anything to do with vision, strategy or long-term thinking.  Questions were raised about allocation of time, workload and team size for strategic thinking, implementing Conference decisions and undertaking other tasks.  The question was asked about evidence in the priorities of where the Strategic Leaders were leading strategically.  In response, John Ellis said that if Council wants more strategic information then this can be provided.  He added that the Strategic Leaders shaped much of the work which came out of Conference and this is reflected in the report.  He admitted it could be misleading not to put in the regular areas of the Strategic Leaders’ work and that it would be a possibility to lengthen the document and include this information in the future.  
It was suggested that the proposal due to come to a joint session of the Council and the URC Mission Council later in the meeting appeared to reverse a decision made in the Team Focus process about the post of Rural Officer, that the team appears to be increasing in size, and that this is affecting budgets.   In response, the Secretary for Team Operations stated that it was untrue that the Team Focus decision, about the rural officer, had been reversed.  He explained that when the post was noted at the beginning of Team Focus, as it was ecumenical the Conference agreed it should be on a list of posts for which reviews were delayed, in this case until it had finished its scheduled term of appointment.  No decision was therefore made by any governance body during the Team Focus process.   Contrary to the assertion that the Team is growing, he confirmed that it is actually smaller than it was this time last year.  The Council were assured that more jobs had been taken out of the Team than added since 2008 and this reflected the fact that the Conference had set a decreasing budget for 2008-11.  

Concerns were aired about items 15/2 and 15/3 in the paper, particularly about having to highlight minority concerns in a Christian organisation.  The Council was informed that Standing Order 050 was amended at Conference and this was a significant resolution.  With regards to the criticism of a 2012 report deadline, it was affirmed that is not realistic to expect the report to be ready now given new structures were only agreed at the 2010 Conference and have yet to be fully up and running.
In response to a query about developing contemporary forms of training for preachers (17/5), it was stated that this formed part of the wider review in the Fruitful Field project.  Any concerns about the Fruitful Field project should be directed to the Head of Discipleship and Ministries. 
It was noted that resolutions relating to the diaconal order had been omitted from the revised list tabled. However the General Secretary is already working on them. 

The Council approved the report by adopting the following resolution:

The Council welcomes the 2010-11 workplan of the Connexional Team.

The Assistant Secretary indicated that by making this decision the members of the Council were approving the prioritisation of the items of the work, and would need to be ready to support it when it was reported to the Conference.   

10.3.24
Timetable of work coming to the Council and the Conference

The Assistant Secretary of the Conference presented MC/10/88 amended Appendix 1(tabled), which the Council noted.  
A query was raised about a report to Council following the implementation of the Church and Vulnerable Groups in Scotland Act at end of 2010.  In response, it was acknowledged that Elizabeth Hall, the Safeguarding Adviser, has already started work in Scotland, with the intention of building this information into the report that comes to Council in January.
The question was asked whether young people would be consulted about the review of the Youth President post.  The Head of Discipleship and Ministries confirmed that the Youth Assembly is deliberating and deciding whether to look at it this year, when they meet in November. 
Reservations were expressed about the Northwest Review of Districts not appearing on the list. There were also some concerns that Faith and Order (F&O) issues had disappeared or moved in this newer version of the appendix, such as the Ecclesiology report and pastoral care statement.  In response it was explained that this list only includes work allocated to the Connexional Team.  However, it was added that F&O and L&P workloads and meetings will feed into the Conference agenda.  
Queries were raised about receiving Council papers electronically as they become available as well as giving feedback comments online in advance of Council meetings.  It was made clear that advance circulation of papers would only be feasible as a normal process if the overall annual timetable pressure was eased.  The question was then asked whether the Council could deal with some items of business electronically, providing with feedback of result online, rather than having full debates.  It was indicated that although this method works for yes or no answers and in emergency situations, it would not work if there were topics about which Council members needed to confer.  The advantage of meetings, over electronic interaction, is that those present and voting, through talking and listening, are prepared to have their minds changed as a result of conversations.    
It was suggested that instead of Council expecting final stage models to come to the next meeting, perhaps it would be possible to engage in some partially shaped reports in January and be involved in making them complete in the April meeting. It was acknowledged that working in smaller groups, in greater depth, would enable more work to be done more creatively and therefore should be encouraged. 

The Council web forum was raised.  It was acknowledged that the content on the forum was quite dated but that was because members had not used it and it was not an effective use of resources to support an unused forum.  The Assistant Secretary suggested that perhaps it would be worth trying again if members would make better use of it.

The Assistant Secretary gave a verbal indication of which issues were likely to come to the January and which to the April meetings of the Council.

10.3.25
Thanks and Closing Prayers

The Council expressed gratitude to those who had worked behind the scenes and assisted with the organisation of the meeting.

The Vice President closed the meeting in prayer.
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